WVSU Faculty Senate Executive Committee

September 23, 2005

1.  Call to Order.  The Executive Committee of the Faculty Senate was called to order at 1:20 PM on Friday, September 23, 2005 in 622 Wallace Hall.  Members present:  Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Dr. Jerry Levine–Chair, Mr. Tom McClure, Dr. Sundar Naga, Prof. Patricia Shafer, Dr. Chuck Smith, Ms. Deborah Wells, and Prof. Edith Worrells.  Guests:  Mr. Bob Parker, Vice President for Budget and Finance, and Dr. Tim Ruhnke, Associate Professor of Biology.

2.  Approval of the Minutes.  S. Naga moved and T. Guetzloff seconded the motion to approve the August 5th minutes.  After noting that J. Levine will follow up with President Carter on faculty concerns from last semester the motion carried.  

3.  Approval of the Agenda.  C. Smith moved and S. Naga seconded the motion to approve the agenda.  The motion carried.

4.  Old Business  

a.  John Richard’s Concerns.  In order to avoid a lengthy discussion of these issues, J. Levine suggested that the Executive Committee propose to the Senate that an ad hoc committee be appointed to investigate these matters and report their findings and recommendations to the Senate.  C. Smith put this in the form of a motion and S. Naga seconded.  The motion carried.  J. Levine said that the committee should be composed of three respected and credible people who have no axes to grind.  He thought of Dr. Jim Brimhall and Dr. Truman Dalton.  Executive Committee members should send other suggestions to him.  

5.  New Business  

a.  Faculty Status for Land Grant Personnel.  T. Ruhnke spoke to the Executive Committee about the some of the problems for WVSU faculty who are also affiliated with Land Grant Programs.  In order to fulfill the requirements for tenure, for example, faculty must have five years of full-time teaching experience.  If WVSU faculty employed by Land Grant do not teach the traditional twelve semester hours of classes, will they qualify for tenure?  Some restructuring of Land Grant could resolve this and related issues.  Additionally, this will be part of the work of the ad hoc committee appointed to look at promotion and tenure policies; they will report to the Senate in November.  

b.  Ad Hoc Salary Committee.  At the September Senate meeting a motion was passed which authorized the Executive Committee to appoint an ad hoc committee to investigate faculty concerns about the budget and salaries.  J. Levine asked for suggested members (V. Fletcher’s name was offered).  Those faculty who were nominated for the Budget Advisory Committee will be asked to serve.  Someone with an accounting background would be useful.  A report on the membership and charge of the committee will be given at the October Senate meeting.  

c.  Questions Regarding Salary Increases.  Mr. Bob Parker, Vice President for Budget and Finance, attended the meeting to explain recent HEPC and legislative mandates regarding salary increases, as well as our own budgeting process.  He distributed an email from Dennis Taylor (HEPC) to West Virginia college presidents that clarified the procedures for providing salary increases to employees (see attached email).  The legislature provided funds only for General Revenue employees (mostly faculty and classified staff), and did not provide funding for the resulting increased benefits.  The funds were given to each college to disburse in a manner consistent with their own procedures. WVSU got $95,220 and we need $144,000 to implement the salary increases (see chart with budget allocations attached).  There were questions as to how this will fit with our merit pay plan and how WVSU will address the shortfall.  J. Levine wondered if the Board of Governors could simply cite extraordinary circumstances and provide across-the-board raises.  For a variety of reasons this isn’t likely.  Mr. Parker said the issue of funding raises was not dealt with last spring because he first wanted to solve the problems with last year’s budget deficit.  Finding money to fund these raises will require cutting services or programs.  It may also depend on receiving “charge-back” funds from the CTC, though no procedure for this has been approved and no funds have been received.  The actual amount of the raise is insignificant, however, perceptions of staff and faculty may be deeply affected by how this is handled by the administration.  

d.  Exam Schedule Proposal.  Tabled until the next meeting.  

e. Update on Status of Senate Standing Committees.  T. Guetzloff distributed an updated list of committee memberships (see attached list).  We were informed that one member elected to serve on the EPC was not eligible due to having served six consecutive years.  S. Naga moved and C. Smith seconded a motion that this information be given to the EPC member and chair after which options will be explored.  After some discussion the motion was amended by P. Shafer (seconded by C. Smith) to initially inform the member only.  The amendment and the amended motion carried.  T. Guetzloff will contact the EPC member.  

f.  Transmitting Faculty Responses to Proposed Policy Changes to the BOG.  A faculty member asked whether faculty responses to proposed BOG policies were being forwarded to the BOG from the Assistant Vice President for Administration who initially receives them.  P. Shafer, the faculty representative to the BOG, indicated that these are forwarded to J. Brimhall but not the BOG.  She is willing to include these in her reports.  She will mention current proposals at Senate meetings and request that copies of faculty responses be sent to her as well as the Assistant VP of Administration.  The listserv could also be used to alert faculty about important policy proposals.  This issue will be placed under New Business for the October Senate meeting. 

g.  Promotion and Tenure for Committee Members.  Two members of the Promotion and Tenure Committee are applying for promotion and tenure, and S. Marshburn, the Committee chair, wants advice on how to proceed.  The Faculty Personnel Committee has not dealt with this before and there is nothing in the Handbook.  C. Smith made a motion that the members who are applying for promotion take a leave of absence for this year; they may resume the remainder their terms, if any, next year.  The Senate, in accordance with the Bylaws, will then appoint replacements.  S. Naga seconded the motion and the motion carried.  C. Smith will present this at the Senate meeting in October.  

h.  President’s Acceptance of Elected Department Chairs.  Department chairs received a letter from Dr. Carter that said he accepted their elections to that office.  The implication is that the President could have refused.  One chair suggested this represents an encroachment on faculty prerogatives, since chairs are normally elected by the faculty.  (Some chairs are administratively appointed.)  We discussed this and decided to refer it to the Constitution and Bylaws Committee for their recommendations.  

i.  Proposed Senate Agenda for October 7th Meeting.   

1.  Call to Order

2.  Approval of the Minutes

3.  Approval of the Agenda

4.  Reports  

5.  Old Business


a.  Executive Committee Proposal Regarding John Richards’ Concerns


b.  Ad Hoc Salary Committee


c.  Other Old Business

6.  New Business


a.  Proposed BOG Policy Changes


b.  Promotion and Tenure Committee and Bylaws Amendment


c.  Technology Training for Faculty (T. Guetzloff will work to develop a mechanism to get this 
  
     done.)


d.  Other New Business

6.  Adjournment.  T. Guetzloff moved and S. Naga seconded the motion to adjourn.  The motion carried.  

Next meeting:  October 23, 2005 from 1:15 to 2:45 PM in 622 Wallace Hall

Submitted by

Tom McClure, Secretary
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